To the editor:

An expanded, multi-purpose sports field is coming to Washington Park No. 3 in Union City, located between Palisade Avenue and New York Avenue, but there is much to like about it. The Washington Park Association (“WPA”) has never been an organization that complains without seeking solutions. With the cooperation of Union City, the WPA has helped negotiate what may be the greenest, most sustainable sports field in Hudson County.
Some may question our approach — and we never claimed to speak for everyone — but we have always advocated for what we believed were in the best interests of the Park and its people. 
Listening to our neighbors voice concerns about the field at recent public meetings gave us déjà vu. The WPA posed these same questions two years ago: Must the field be so large? What about the trees? What about traffic and parking?

They are legitimate questions now as they were then. But, since December 2010, the WPA has had many productive meetings with Mayor Brian P. Stack and his planning team, and our cooperative approach yielded positive results. The field plans were steadily improved to address our environmental concerns, and many of our recommendations were incorporated in the field design:

CONCERN: Loss of trees and water run-off.

AGREED SOLUTION: The field was shifted toward Paterson Plank Road, thus sparing nine sycamores and passive space across from residences on Second Street. Now a comprehensive landscape plan calls for planting 200 mature trees, including trees lining Palisade Avenue where none currently exist. An intricate drainage system under the synthetic turf will collect rainwater, which will be recycled to irrigate landscapes instead of dumped into our combined sewer system. Pathways made of porous concrete pavers will also mitigate run-off.
CONCERN: New lighting shining into local residences.

AGREED SOLUTION: Field lighting will be energy efficient and point downward toward the field and switched off by 10 p.m. each night to minimize any nuisance. 

CONCERN: The planned field expansion would exacerbate the lack of a cohesive design across the Park’s 22 acres.

AGREED SOLUTION: The latest plans are sensitive to Washington Park’s existing design. The retaining wall to be extended along Palisade Avenue will have a stone veneer that closely matches the Park’s historic stonework. Original wrought-iron fencing will be salvaged and redeployed elsewhere in the Park.
We have some lingering concerns, but we are confident solutions can be found through dialogue with the municipalities and the community:

Restroom facilities. Unfortunately, Union City is not planning upgrades to restroom facilities in the existing field house. We are happy to work with Union City and/or Hudson County to seek future funding to renovate the field house, ensuring its compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, and hope such upgrades will be a priority.
Accessibility to the public. During the public meeting, Mayor Stack committed to limiting field use by ordinance to younger school-aged kids. To the extent the field remains open to the public when not in use, we urge the Mayor to institute a modern, online sign-up system that shows the public all scheduled games and events as well as available slots. 
Parking. Residents are concerned about the impact to parking around Washington Park, particularly during game time. At the request of the WPA, Mayor Stack has sent letters to Jersey City officials seeking their assistance. The WPA invited other neighborhood groups to our monthly meeting back in July to discuss possible solutions, including limiting one side of the streets near Washington Park to resident-only parking, similar to rules in Hoboken. Given the difficult parking situation arising after two baseball fields were refurbished on Central Avenue two years ago, the parking situation cannot be ignored.

To put our efforts in perspective, partnerships between governments in Hudson County and non-profit organizations are a novel concept. Just this year, we signed the first-of-its-kind memorandum of understanding and partnership agreement with Hudson County, allowing the WPA to manage a Green Acres grant in Washington Park. Although our partnerships with Hudson County and Union City have not always been easy, we are setting a precedent for government-community partnerships in Hudson County.
The WPA will continue discussing the field expansion at our monthly meetings on the first Monday of each month at St. John’s Church. We hope we can count on the cooperation of the community and Hudson County, Jersey City, and Union City officials as we brainstorm solutions to better the Washington Park neighborhood. 
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